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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT INCENTIVE COMMITTEE 

MEETING AGENDA 

April 10, 2018 

 

 

 

I. Meeting called to order 

 

II. Approval of minutes 

 

III. Program financial update 

 

IV. Review of applications 

 

a. Erie County Visitors Bureau, Inc., dba Lake Erie Shores & Islands (“LESI”) 

b. Mabel & Ethel’s Quilt Shoppe, LLC, dba M&E Quilt Shoppe 

 

V. Reminder of next meeting – May 8th, 2018 at 1:30pm  

 

VI. Public Participation 

 

VII. Meeting Adjournment 
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Economic Development Incentive Committee 

March 13, 2018 
Meeting Minutes 

 

Call To Order 
Chairman Nickles called the meeting to order at 1:35 PM. The following members were 
present: Mr. Paul Koch, Mr. Matt Lasko, Mr. Justin Harris, Ms. Abbey Bemis and Chairman Al 
Nickles. Ms. Naomi Twine, City Commissioner, Ms. Maria Muratori, Development Specialist and 
Debi Eversole, Clerk from the Community Development Department were also present. Sharon 
Johnson, Sandusky City Resident was also present.  There were 5 voting members present. 

 
Approval Of Minutes 

Mr. Harris moved to approve the minutes from the February 13, 2018 meeting. Mr. Koch 

seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote. 

 
Program Financial Update 

Ms. Muratori presented the program financial update as of March 13, 2018: 

 

 



2 | P a g e  
 
 

 

Ms. Muratori stated that the repayment from Leaking Boot had been added to the total as well 
as the money committed from the past meeting.  This left a balance of roughly $271,080 for 
2018.  Mr. Lasko moved to approve the financial update as presented.  Mr. Harris seconded the 
motion.  With no further discussion, the motion carried with a unanimous vote.   
 
Application Review 

Blake Harris and Chris Patterson, Brew Tours, LLC dba have applied for a Small Business 
Assistance Grant for their business San Brew Bikes.  San Brew will acquire a 15-passenger 
quadricycle that is powered by pedaling and/or electric.  San Brew will offer 90 minute tours of 
the business district.  This service will offer a unique entertainment option for locals and tourists.  
The proposed route tour is between Shoreline Drive and Washington Street from North to South 
and Pearl Street.  San Brew will also partner with some of Sandusky’s local dining 
establishments to offer food options.  The recommendation is for $9,300.00 Small Business 
Assistance grant; contingent upon obtaining title reports, obtaining all relevant permits, 
submitting before and after photographs, and displaying a sign for at least one year upon 
completion noting the City of Sandusky’s support.  The recommended total grant amount is 
approximately 42% of the total project cost and 60% of the Brew Bike acquisition cost.  This 
project will be complete by 6/30/2018.   
  
Mr. Koch moved to approve the application as recommended.  Mr. Harris seconded the motion.  
After a brief discussion, the motion was amended to include a referral to use the RISE program 
and that the business be limited to the City of Sandusky.  Mr. Koch and Mr. Harris agreed to the 
amended motion.  With no further discussion, the motion was approved with a unanimous vote. 
 
Elizabeth Maiden, Executive Director of Erie County Community Foundation has requested a 
Signage and Façade Grant for updates and renovations at 135 E. Washington Street.  ECCF is 
investing nearly $700,000 to update and renovate the building at 135 East Washington Row. 
The façade will be expanded which will increase the attractiveness of the exterior and will also 
contribute to heating and cooling efficiency. Additionally, ECCF will replace the outdated and 
faded red awnings with blue metal awnings. The recommendation is for $20,000 Signage and 
Façade Grant; contingent upon obtaining title reports, obtaining all relevant permits, submitting 
before and after photographs, and displaying a sign for at least one year upon completion 
noting the City of Sandusky’s support.  The recommended total grant amount is approximately 
60% of the total project cost minus the awnings.  This project will be complete by 11/30/2018.   
 
Mr. Harris moved to approve the grant as recommended.  Mr. Koch seconded the motion.  With 
no further discussion, the motion carried with a 4/0 vote, Ms. Bemis abstained. 
 
Adelbert P. Marous Jr., Trustee/Managing Member of Marous Development Group, LLC, or its 
assigns (“Marous”) has applied for a Substantial Redevelopment Grant for the purchase, 
restoration and redevelopment of the historic Feick Building at 158 – 160 E. Market Street.  The 
project intends to redevelop the building into an exciting, vibrant new 77,000+ square foot, $13 
million mixed-use development consisting of 66 market rate apartments including a new addition 
over the three-story rear portion of the Feick Building along with newly renovated retail and/or 
office spaces located in the former bank lobby and other spaces on the ground floor of the 
building.  The recommendation is for up to a $300,000 Substantial Development Grant; 
contingent upon obtaining tax credits, securing all other financing, obtaining title reports, 
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obtaining all relevant permits, submitting before and after photographs, and displaying 
temporary signs during construction and a sign for at least one year upon completion noting the 
City of Sandusky’s support.  The target completion date is June 30, 2020.  If this committee 
approves the grant, final approval will go before City Commission for approval. 
 
Chairman Nickles asked if they currently own the building.  Ms. Muratori stated that they are in 
an option agreement to purchase the building contingent on obtaining tax credits.  The applicant 
will apply this month for $2 million in tax credits and have the option to reapply in September if 
needed.  They also intend to request a 10yr/75% tax abatement.  Finally, they are requesting a 
grant from the Chesapeake TIF funds specifically for gap financing.   If the TIF can grant $1.3 
million, the applicant will not need ED grant funding.  The recommended $300,000 is only 
allocating the money to the applicant at $100,000/year if needed. Any funding not needed/used, 
will go back into the balance of the Economic Development funds.  To be clear – the total grant 
amount from all sources is $1.3 million. 
 
Chairman Nickles asked if there would be sufficient parking.  Mr. Lasko stated that there is a 
parking lot behind the building that will be part of the purchase, the lot behind Subway would be 
accessible along with the parking garage.   
 
Mr. Lasko moved to approve the recommendation as presented with all contingencies and 
restrictions.  Mr. Harris seconded the motion.  Mr. Koch stated that he would be abstaining due 
to conflict.   
 
Mr. Wobser stated that he attended a statewide conference regarding city redevelopment and 
learned that a critical piece of keeping first floor retailers thriving is to keep and attract new 
residents to the area because they are the ones that will visit daily.   
 
With no further discussion, the motion was approved with a 4/0 vote, Mr. Koch abstained.   
 
Ross Boesch, on behalf of Gundlach Sheet Metal Works, Inc. has applied for a Substantial 
Redevelopment Grant (Phase II) for constructing a 6,250 square foot storage structure. This 
structure will house one employee and help improve the flow of semis and delivery trucks. 
Gundlach will also renovate the current warehouse space into usable offices. The current office 
layout is inefficient and outdated. The renovations will allow Gundlach to consolidate its entire 
office staff in one large space and also add ADA compliant restrooms and entry. This renovation 
will allow Gundlach to hire more sales and engineering staff.  The recommendation is for a 
$50,000 Substantial Redevelopment Grant; contingent upon obtaining title reports, obtaining all 
relevant permits, submitting before and after photographs, and displaying temporary signs 
during construction and a sign for at least one year upon completion noting the City of 
Sandusky’s support. This project will be complete by 3/31/19.  The total project cost is 
approximately $900,000 and the recommended $50,000 is roughly 6% of the project cost.  
Gundlach will also be applying for a 10yr/75% tax abatement in April of this year.  If this 
committee approves the grant, final approval will go before City Commission for approval.   
 
Mr. Harris moved to approve the recommended grant as submitted.  Ms. Bemis seconded the 
motion.  Mr. Koch stated that he had a conflict and will be abstaining from the vote.  With no 
further discussion, the motion carried with a 4/0 vote with Mr. Koch abstaining.   
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Next Meeting 

Ms. Muratori stated that the next meeting will be Tuesday, April 10 at 1:30PM.   
 
Public Participation 
Sharon Johnson stated that she was disappointed that the Brew Bike project did not list the 
hours and days that they would be operating and what the fees would be to take the tour.  
Chairman Nickles stated that Ms. Muratori had requested that information.  Ms. Johnson stated 
that it should’ve been released prior to the grant award.  Ms. Muratori stated that there were 
contingencies attached to the award that will satisfy the committee.   

 
Sharon Johnson asked for clarification on the Marous project as to what is coming out of the 
Chesapeake TIF and what is ED funds.  Mr. Wobser stated that the project calls for $1.3 million 
and that the Chesapeake TIF will be the major source of that $1.3 million.  The ED funding will 
cover the balance, which may not total $300,000.  Mr. Harris commented that the motion was 
conditioned that if TIF can pay for the entire $1.3 million, ED will pay nothing.  We are the last 
part of the many funding sources.  Ms. Johnson stated that she attended the TIRC meeting and 
heard that there was $800,000.  Mr. Lasko said that is the money in the account today and that 
we can bond out the TIF money through 2037.   
 
Sharon Johnson asked how many people abstained from the vote on the Marous application.  
Mr. Wobser stated that only Mr. Koch abstained from the vote.  Chairman Nickles stated that he 
was able to vote because his role with the Board of Directors is to vote on loans that are $20 
million or more.  He stated that he had no conflict with the Marous project.  Mr. Harris clarified 
that Chairman Nickles is on the Board of Directors with the bank and that Mr. Koch is in the day 
to day operations with the bank.   
 
Adjournment 
With no further business, Chairman Nickles adjourned the meeting at 2:32PM. 
 

APPROVED: 
 
 

 
 
 

Debi Eversole, Clerk Al Nickles, Chairman 

 



 

2017 Carryover Repayments Beginning Balance Date Approved Committed Spent Revenue Ending Balance Total Project Cost EstimatedNew Jobs

3,557$                104,484$           558,041$                      91,822$              40

Substantial Development 370,000$                      

SandCity, LLC 3/14/2017 125,000$    -$     -$        6,645,872$                 32.5

Renaissance Too, LLC 2/13/2018 90,000$      150$    125$       738,000$                    9

Marous Development Group, LLC 3/13/2018 100,000$    150$    125$       13,006,200$              23

Gundlach Sheet Metal Works, Inc. 3/13/2018 50,000$      900,000$                    5

4,950$                

Façade 70,000$                        

H2 Property Management 2/13/2018 35,000$      150$    125$       232,155$                    0

34,975$              

Signage 44,484$                        

Peerless Stove & Manufacturing Co. 2/13/2018 9,215$        150$    125$       12,287$                       0

MBC Services, Inc., DBA Sandusky Canvas 2/13/2018 504$            150$    125$       671$                             0

Erie County Community Foundation 3/13/2018 20,000$      150$    125$       737,408$                    0

14,690$              

Small Business Assistance 70,000$                        

BSL Holdings Ltd. 1/9/2018 15,000$      150$    125$       29,798$                       0

Omeca Inc., DBA Cameo Pizza 2/13/2018 9,500$        38,621$                       0

Whodini's Great Adventures, LLC, DBA Escape Rooms by Franknicky 2/13/2018 2,500$        150$    125$       5,000$                         1

Brew Tours, LLC, DBA San Brew Bike 3/13/2018 9,300$        21,913$                       2

33,650$              

Economic Development - Other Expenditures 3,557$                           

3,557$                

Total 466,019$    22,367,925$              

Ex SandCity 341,019$    15,722,053$              

Leverage 48.0

Ex SandCity 46.1

2018 Expenditure

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FUNDS



 

 

April 10, 2018 

Economic Development Incentive Committee Summary 

Dawn Weinhardt / Erie County Visitors Bureau, Inc., dba Lake Erie Shores & Islands (“LESI”) 

 

APPLICANT:   Dawn Weinhardt       
    4424 Milan Road, Suite A      
    Sandusky, Ohio 44870 

CORPORATE STRUCTURE: Non-Profit Corporation  

PRINCIPAL/% OWNERSHIP: Jude Hammond – President        

    Jeff Hoffman – Vice President      

    George Ruta – Treasurer      

    Brian Peiffer - Secretary     

PROGRAM APPLIED FOR: Small Business Assistance + Signage and Facade     

RECOMMENDATION: $10,000 Small Business Assistance grant + $4,000.00 Signage and 

Façade grant; contingent upon obtaining title reports, obtaining all 

relevant permits and Landmarks Commission approval, submitting 

before and after photographs, and displaying temporary signs during 

construction and a sign for at least one year upon completion noting the 

City of Sandusky’s support.  This project will be complete by 3/31/2019.   

**Assistance greater than $10,000 requires final approval by the Sandusky City Commission** 

This project helps to improve signage at a business that is relocating to the business district and will 

enhance its space that is available to the public with interactive features.   

BACKGROUND  

LESI’s mission is to grow the region’s tourism economy through collaborative promotion that increases 

visitor spending and makes Lake Erie Shores & Islands the ideal place to play, live and work.  LESI will 

collaboratively lead the environmentally sensitive economic and cultural growth of the region as a 

premier destination for people from around the world. 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

LESI would like to install signage at its new location at 125 East Water Street.  LESI would like to have a 

sign made to fit in the existing indentation of the Water Street entrance just above the second floor 

windows as well as above the doors of the Shoreline Drive entrance.  It would also like to add its logo to 

the Water Street windows and / or doors. 



 

 

The Small Business Assistance portion of the project has two distinct elements: interactive kiosks and a 

charging station.  The interactive kiosks will provide residents and visitors a method to locate 

restaurants, lodging, shopping, attractions, parks and other natural areas and more in the Lake Erie 

Shores & Islands region.  Guests will be able to print this information at the Welcome Center and / or 

send information from the kiosks to their personal devices.  The charging station will be available to 

residents and guests at no charge to recharge cell phones or tablets while gathering information about 

the region.   

PROJECT FINANCING 

The project sources and uses are as follows: 

 

The recommended total grant amount of $14,000.00 is equivalent to approximately 56% of the total 

project costs (in line with program guidelines) and will leverage private dollars almost 2x.  The Small 

Business Assistance grant is 53% of project costs and the Signage grant is 62% of project costs – both in 

line with program guidelines.     

These grants are in addition to the grants already awarded to Renaissance Too and the tax abatement 

request that will also be considered to Renaissance Too. 

FINANCIAL SUMMARY – BUSINESS  

LESI’s annual revenue is $3.7 million and its payroll is approximately $471,000.  It will employ 

approximately ten people in its new location. 

 

 

Uses
Interactive Kiosks (2) 14,760.00$                                                 

Charging Table 3,945.00$                                                   

Sigange Costs 6,500.00$                                                   

Total 25,205.00$                                                 

Sources
Owner Equity - Kiosks and Charging Table 8,705.00$                                                   

Owner Equity - Signage 2,500.00$                                                   

Grant Request - Small Business Assistance 10,000.00$                                                 

Grant Request - Signage 4,000.00$                                                   

Total 25,205.00$                                                 

Leverage 1.8



 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

I recommend a $10,000.00 Small Business Assistance grant and a $4,000.00 Signage grant to support 

this project.  The kiosks will provide residents and visitors a method to locate restaurants, lodging, 

shopping, attractions, parks and other areas to visit in the region.  The charging station will be available 

at no charge to residents and guests.  Both will provide amenities to the public.  The kiosks will also help 

promote local businesses and attractions, increasing traffic to these areas. 





























































































 

 

April 10, 2018 

Economic Development Incentive Committee Summary 

Deborah Neill and Jacqueline Sennish / Mabel & Ethel’s Quilt Shoppe, LLC, dba M&E Quilt Shoppe 

(“M&E”) 

 

APPLICANT:   Deborah J. Neill and Jacqueline Sennish     
    279 East Market Street       
    Sandusky, Ohio 44870 

CORPORATE STRUCTURE: Ohio Limited Liability Company  

PRINCIPAL/% OWNERSHIP: Deborah Neill – Owner 50%      

    Jacqueline Sennish – Owner 50%      

PROGRAM APPLIED FOR: Small Business Assistance    

RECOMMENDATION: $8,399.99 Small Business Assistance grant; contingent upon obtaining 

title reports, obtaining all relevant permits, submitting before and after 

photographs, and displaying temporary signs during construction and a 

sign for at least one year upon completion noting the City of Sandusky’s 

support.  This project will be complete by 7/31/2018.   

This project helps an existing business to expand its offerings and increase employment by offering a 

unique service to existing and potential patrons.   

BACKGROUND  

Ms. Neill previously owned and operated Decorizons Custom Framing for 35 years and Ms. Sennish was 

the Administrative Assistant for the GM of Buckeye CableSystem for 24 years.  The partners formed 

M&E in October 2013 – opening the doors in February 2014.  After being in business for two years, M&E 

was chosen in Spring of 2016 as one of the top ten quilt shops featured in Better Homes & Gardens Quilt 

Sampler Magazine which has a circulation of 265,000.  This exposure resulted in M&E becoming a 

destination shop with customers from all over the country and world. 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

M&E is looking to expand its offerings to customers which will enhance it as a unique destination.  M&E 

would like to add two (2) Babylock Coronet long arm quilting machines.  M&E will work with Pins & 

Needles as a satellite dealer and receive commission on every sale it makes for a Coronet.  M&E will be 

able to show and sell this product and also will be able to rent time out on these products for customers 

who need access – this is a service even JoAnn Fabrics does not offer.   

 



 

 

PROJECT FINANCING 

The project sources and uses are as follows: 

 

The recommended total grant amount of $8,399.99 is equivalent to approximately 60% of the total 

project costs (in line with program guidelines) and will leverage private dollars approximately 1.7x.   

M&E plans to hire one 0.5 FTE in year one and one additional FTE by year three. 

FINANCIAL SUMMARY – BUSINESS  

M&E’s annual revenue is $150,000 and its annual payroll is $41,600.  It expects double digit sales growth 

next year. 

RECOMMENDATION 

I recommend an $8,399.99 Small Business Assistance grant to support this project.  This project will help 

an existing business with its expansion efforts.  M&E is a unique retailer in the business district and the 

addition of the quilting machines will provide a unique service to existing and potential patrons.   

Uses
Babylock Coronet Quilting Machines (2) 13,999.98$                                                 

Total 13,999.98$                                                 

Sources
Private Lending 5,599.99$                                                   

Grant Request - Small Business Assistance 8,399.99$                                                   

Total 13,999.98$                                                 

Leverage 1.7
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